Action items:

1. Sign up meetings- Tuesday, February 13, 2007, 7pm-9pm (new member orientation promptly at 7), and Saturday, March 3, 2 pm – 4 pm (new member orientation promptly at 2 pm).  Members who have made $50 deposits should come 15 minutes early!  At School 12 , 999 South Ave, Rochester.

2. Still not too late to make a $50 deposit to reserve a share for 2007!  Send checks made out to GVOCSA to Nora Dimmock, treasurer.  Members who have made deposits still need to attend sign up meetings to sign contracts and sign up for work slots at the farm and on distribution, but you get to be first in line.  Come 15 minutes early!

Notes from the Farm

By Elizabeth Henderson

Late December, 2006

Hibernation time at Peacework Farm.  Time to slow down a bit, sleep a little later, reflect on the season gone by and plan for the one to come. In the 18th year of Community Supported Agriculture, 2006 was our first year farming community-supported land under our long-term lease with the Genesee Land Trust.  Our lives as farmers were enriched by working with you, hearing your stories, sharing ours, together building community around good food, on prime soil.

Overall, the season was a decent one. We sold everything we produced, most of it as the 304 shares for the GVOCSA and the local share in the farm, along with some weekly bulk and Squirrel bulk.  A small part of our produce went to Abundance and Lori’s Natural Foods.  

Sunlight did not flow generously on our region this fall.  Most of October felt like late November.  As though to mock us, Indian summer with bright warm days and sunshine did come - after Thanksgiving.  In October and early November, we dug root crops by hand in beds too wet to dig with a tractor-pulled implement. The deer were more numerous and more hungry than in previous falls. Their tracks were everywhere making it seem silly to have prevented humans from stepping in the beds.  The deer strolled up the beet rows nibbling off the leaves, discarding the roots. Early one morning, they even tore through row cover to eat the lettuce we had tried to hide underneath.  Fortunately, the deer do not share our love of brassicas.  They walk right through the kale, collards and arugula in their search for lettuce, beets, and Swiss chard. 

Crops we had planted before the middle of July did well.  There was plenty of fine broccoli, more cauliflower than in previous years, crisp, sweet carrots in abundance, and a high yield of potatoes. To avoid the rot that took many of the early onions, we picked the late onions early and dried them in the green house.  We did a much better job than last year of controlling cabbage loopers, the little green worms you delight in finding in our broccoli.  They also chew big holes in collard greens.  We sprayed twice with Bt, bacillus thuringiensis, a naturally occurring endotoxin that is toxic to caterpillars but not to us or other mammals, birds, or fish. The first frost came early in October, two weeks later than the historic average, allowing us to go on picking peppers and eggplant in the field, as well as the hoop house.  The early peppers from the Cornell breeding project, though hammered by corn borers, ripened especially early in the hoop house.  With one more year of selection, the project will have seed available for many organic growers to trial.  The tomato plants in the hoop house did not freeze until the end of October providing a record run of cherry tomatoes from mid-June till November.  

Garlic planting proceeded by fits and starts this year in between the rainfalls.  To prepare the garlic seed, we cure entire garlic plants by hanging them from the rafters in the barn where it is shaded, cool, and dry.  A week before planting, we take the bundles of plants down, clip off the stems and leaves, and break the bulbs into separate cloves.  When we separated the cloves this year, we discovered many that were rotten or infected with fusarium, a fungal disease that lingers in the soil for many years. We had managed to protect the garlic from rain, but not from the continual moisture in the air.  Fusarium does not spoil the cloves for eating; planting is ill advised and will allow it to spread. John Ramph, who cut the farm’s fields for hay to feed the herd of bison, kindly provided us with a few big bales to mulch the garlic and the carrots for overwintering. (Though determined to recover as much of her physical capabilities as possible, his wife Evelyn is still confined to a wheel chair after her accident last summer.)

Farm Development

While the rest of our farm crew was busy with harvesting, Greg spent a lot of time disking much of the Fairville Field and part of the Barn Field, and then seeding cover crops of rye and vetch or oats. He also prepared a strip of ground next to the Barn Field beds for another hoop house so that we do not grow tomatoes over and over in the same soil. To bring the seed in firm contact with the soil, he used a cultipacker, a 6-foot wide ridged steel cylinder that he salvaged from Steve Aman’s treeline. 

We have made the decision to eliminate the grass strips in parts of the fields because we have not been able to keep up with all the mowing.  Where the ground slopes, in the Xmas and Tear Drop Fields, we will keep the strips because they are so effective in preventing erosion.  They are also good to work on; we can walk on the strips immediately after a rainfall and not sink up to our ankles in mud while harvesting.  The strips have been a long experiment. On the plus side, they reduce erosion and compaction, on the minus side, we have had to spend endless hours mowing with inappropriately small lawn mowers.  David Doktor is taking yet another stab at constructing a tractor-drawn mower for the strips.  This year’s version did not cut aggressively enough and did not adjust well to uneven ground.

With friendly advice from Joe Maressa and David, Greg with interns Andy and Jeff made some progress on our new drying house.  Katie is taking inspiration from the Reisen’s approach to herb preparation. We also finally completed a job that we dreaded – changing the plastic on the greenhouse. The ultraviolet resistant plastic used for hoop houses and greenhouses lasts 3 or 4 years, before becoming too brittle and opaque to transmit full light.  The last time we did the greenhouse, Doug Kraai was still alive and his help was crucial. We had chosen a bright winter day, but the new metal clamps for the top did not hold the plastic sheets forcing us to switch to strips of wood.  By the time we figured all this out, snow was falling and night descending.  With his tremendous strength, Doug was able to swing on the metal hoops like a monkey and hold the heavy sheets of plastic up long enough to nail them in place.  This time, we picked a warmer day, earlier in the fall.  Greg rounded up three tall ladders. He, Ammie, Andy, and Jeff worked as a team to roll the double-layer of plastic over wooden strips, hoist them into the narrow space under the roof overhang, and screw them on.  Katie and I helped pull the bottom tight.  Ammie and I replaced the old burned out electric inflator.  Within an hour of turning on the new one, the plastic puffed out like a sail in a stiff wind providing some insulation for the protected space within. 

Sharing the Harvest 

Taking first mornings and then full days off from farm work, I finished rewriting Sharing the Harvest in time for the November deadline.  As it turns out, the editor for the book was busy with other projects.  He promised to focus on my book after Thanksgiving.  Sometime this winter, he will return the manuscript to me for revisions.  The ping pong game continues back and forth till the final manuscript is completed for a fall 2007 publication date.

Getting back in touch with all the CSAs I wrote about in 1998 was enjoyable. I tried to reach everyone I mentioned in the first edition to bring their stories up to date.  Many people responded to me as to an old friend, and many expressed appreciation for the book.  There were a few sad conversations – a farmer in Alabama who learned recently that she has the degenerative disease that killed Woody Guthrie; a farmer in Indiana whose wife left him and who decided to retire, a farmer in Ohio who stopped doing a very successful CSA when her son-in-law died of a brain tumor, a farmer in California whose siblings sold the land out from under him.  Other stories were happier – farms like ours where the members contributed the money to buy the land or put up new barns, all kinds of farm-linked educational programs for people of all ages and levels of ability and disability, many more ways of including lower income people among the eaters served by CSA farms. 

Winter Doings

Over the winter, the four of us who farm at Peacework will go through our usual routine – completing the budget for 2007, ordering seeds, planning rotations, making repairs and equipment improvements, and purchasing most of the materials we will need in the spring, such as row covers and greenhouse supplies.  In January, on behalf of the Genesee Land Trust (GLT), Gay Mills and Suzanne Wheatcraft will do the first annual inspection of the farm to make sure we are respecting the terms of our lease, and we will send a delegation to meet with the GLT board.  Because we are growing vegetables on only 18 of the 109 acres that we lease, we are seeking other farmers who might want to use some of the land.  We have placed a listing with New York FarmLink and have already had a few interested nibbles.  Over the next few years, we will continue to work on the land use plan for the entire farm, combining productive enterprises and wild areas.  Teaming up with the GLT and Sanctuary, we will be making nature trails through the woods. The GLT, we farmers, and some neighbors already did a preliminary woods walk in October in anticipation of trail work next year. Greg and Katie, as Sanctuary board members, are involved in planning events and programs for the winter and beyond. Be on the lookout for upcoming notices—email or otherwise.

Since the season came to an end, I have been busy with organic policy, representing the Northeast Organic Agriculture [Farming] Association (NOFA) in strategy meetings of the National Organic Coalition.  We continue our chess game with USDA, keeping up the pressure to preserve the integrity of the National Organic Program and its organic label.  Contributing to an alternative – the Agricultural Justice Project – has been more satisfying.  We have completed a pilot project, trying out our standards for fair contracts for farms and decent conditions for farm workers on farms in California and the upper Midwest.  With support from the National Cooperative Grocers’ Association (Abundance is a member), we will launch a new label at a few Midwest coops in the spring.  “Just Harvest” and “Fair Deal” are in a dead heat for the label.

Changes for 2007

We have decided to discontinue two sales that have really outgrown our present capacity.  This year we will not offer plants for you to order directly from the farm.  The greenhouse is not large enough for plants to sell and the increased number of plants we need for 300 shares.  We urge you to consider buying your plants this year from Rochester Roots.  Squirrel bulk also does not work out well for us with so many shares.  To get the order form into the September newsletter in time for the October deadline, we have to guess at what we will have available in November.  Despite our best attempts, there are too many variables.  This year, we did not have enough beets, winter squash, or garlic.  Instead, we will find a way to encourage members to buy more bulk in the fall as regular weekly extra orders from the crops that we do have in abundance.

As I mentioned at the End of the Season Dinner, I will be reducing my role in the farm to something like half-time.  After 25 years of more than full-time farming, I want more time to write and do organizing.  Peacework is in good hands.  Greg, Ammie, and Katie know how to run this farm with care and high quality.

A Lot to Be Grateful For

Once again in 2006, we had the great good fortune to attract two fine people as interns.  Andy Simmons and Jeff Schreiber stuck with us till the end, enlivening our fields and barns with their good energy, unflinchingly solid work ethic, music contests, and witty remarks.  

As the year comes to an end, we thank you all for your support. Taking the trouble to eat our food instead of voting with your dollars for the industrialized megamarkets, you have become co-producers with us of the better world that is possible.  We look forward to a New Year of cooperative work and shared harvests.  May our efforts also help bring peace to this troubled world.

